NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

22 JULY 2005
NMSBVI MAIN CAMPUS
ALAMOGORDO, NM

I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Friday, July 22, 2005
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President David Baland at 9:00 a.m., Friday, July 22, 2005.  Board members present were: David Baland, Alicia McAninch, James Miyagishima, Christine Hall, and Caroline Rounds.  Staff members participating were: Superintendent Dianna Jennings; Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Dr. Kenalea Johnson, Director of Outreach; Justin Burks, Director of Plant Operations; Kurt Fisk, Director of Student Services; Linda Lyle, Director of Early Childhood Programs; and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Coordinator.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.
III.
Introduction of Guests
Superintendent Jennings introduced the new Food Services Manager, Mr. Dean Gallegos.  Dean comes to us from West Las Vegas, New Mexico and has over 24 years of food service experience.  Superintendent Jennings introduced and welcomed our new Director of Student Services, Mr. Kurt Fisk.  President Baland introduced and welcomed Ms. Caroline Rounds, the newest member of the Board of Regents.
IV.
Announcements – Comments

Alicia McAninch  - Wished everyone a good morning and stated that it is a pleasure to be in attendance.  She stated that she attended the July 11, 2005 Workshop with the Experts at New Mexico State University in Las Cruces.  This event was sponsored by the NMSBVI Personnel Preparation Program, and was filled with presenters and the latest technology.  It was a very beneficial program.  She stated that during this workshop she had the opportunity to meet a lot of the students who are currently enrolled in the Personnel Preparation TVI Program.  She stated that she was impressed with the caliber of professionals who are enrolled in the program.  She stated that she was a little disappointed in the number of people that attended the workshop.  She had expected 50 – 60 attendees, and was disappointed to see only about 25.  On the first day of the workshop she only saw one staff from NMSBVI, Dr. Kenalea Johnson, in attendance.  She stated that after speaking with John Williams she learned that NMSBVI did advertise this event to the staff; it was just disappointing to see such little participation from our staff.  She stated that she hopes that in the future staff can be encouraged to participate in these training opportunities.  She stated that she is saddened today because we have lost one of our long time teachers. Ms. Nova Hutchinson.  Ms. Hutchinson passed away recently.  She was a teacher at NMSVH for approximately 30 years and had a very positive impact on a large number of students.  Ms. Hutchinson served on the committee that was instrumental in the development of the centennial celebration book, A Tapestry in Time, as she was able to provide a great deal of historical information about the school, and a lot of very old historical pictures.  Ms. Hutchinson will be missed by many of us.
Caroline Rounds – Stated that she is honored that she was selected to be a member of the NMSBVI Board of Regents.  She stated that she is currently working with the New Mexico Commission for the Blind as an Independent Living teacher.  She stated that her selection as a Regent for NMSBVI is exciting because it gives her the opportunity to get back into education, which is dear to her heart.  She stated that she was a teacher for blind and regular education children in California before moving to New Mexico.  
David Baland – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he has been very busy since the last meeting, especially in the area of air transportation for our students.  He stated that he would address that area during Executive Session.  He has also been very busy with the new contract lobbyist, and will also brief the Board further during Executive Session.  
Christine Hall – Welcomed Caroline Rounds to the Board of Regents.  She stated that she feels that Caroline Rounds will be a major asset to the Board.  She stated that since the last meeting she attended the National Federation of the Blind National Convention in Louisville, Kentucky.  She stated that it was a great convention, as it always is.  She stated that a hi-lite of the convention was a presentation by the parent of a blind child, who spoke of the trials of trying to get the proper education for her child.  Her presentation was so moving that she brought attendees to tears, and received a standing ovation when she concluded.  She stated that she will attempt to get a copy of her presentation to share with the Board and staff.  
James Miyagishima-  Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to be in attendance, and welcomed Caroline Rounds to the Board of Regents.  
V. Input

A. Public Input.

There were no guests present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Baland asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  Superintendent Jennings asked that the Personnel Report be tabled until after Executive Session.  She also asked that the Movement of Investments to Quasi-Endowment be discussed before the Board goes into Executive Session.  President Baland asked if there were any objections to the recommendations made by Superintendent Jennings.  There were no objections.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)

B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of May 26, 2005.  

President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 26, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Minutes, Special Meeting of June 20, 2005.



President Baland asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  

There were no corrections to the presented minutes.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of June 20, 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Jennings stated that in addition to her presented report she would like to add that in 1992, the Wayne A. Murphy Estate willed NMSBVI mineral interest on land holdings in Texas.  In 2003 we entered into a lease agreement with Hal C. Smith & Associates for test drilling on that land.  As a result of that test drilling, a natural gas well was established by EOG Resources.  This has resulted in the receipt of a royalty check in the amount of almost $25,000, for the period February 2005 through May 2005.  She stated that we will report future distributions in the monthly budget reports.  She stated that during the last Board of Regents meeting, Regent McAninch had asked that we acknowledge Maya Pease, an instructor at the ECP in Albuquerque, for completing her TVI and receiving her Master’s Degree.  She stated that we have had several staff complete their TVI, so she prepared a congratulatory letter to all of the staff who completed their TVI.  These letters will be presented to President Baland for signature following this meeting.  She stated that she is impressed with the number of staff who that have completed this course work.  She stated that as a result of the last legislative session, NMSBVI was pledged and received $189,000 from various state representatives and senators.  We have finally collected enough information to allow us to send thank you letters to these representatives and senators.  These letters will also be presented to President Baland for signature.  Legislative sponsors included: Representative Gail Beam - $25,000, Representative Danice Picraux - $100,000, Representative Gloria Vaughn - $14,000, Senator Vernon Asbill - $10,000, Senator Mark Boitano - $20,000, and Senator Dianna Duran - $20,000.  These funds will be used for the ECP expansion planning phase.  Christine Hall asked for an update on the ECP relocation/expansion project.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she has recently met with Joe Kupfer, our contract lobbyist on this project.  Mr. Kupfer is currently reviewing a large number of documents that we submitted to him, so that he can learn as much about our school as possible.  The first thing that he wants to do is establish a building taskforce.  He has already approached some individuals to serve on this taskforce.  The NM Secretary of State has already agreed to serve on the taskforce, along with some other influential business professionals from around the state.  Mr. Kupfer wants the task force members to become members of the NMSVH Foundation.  This will provide our Foundation with a much broader knowledge base and will be an excellent public relations tool.  The task force will be very beneficial to the project when we have to address our requests to various individuals and agencies in the state.  Mr. Kupfer is planning to make contacts with the Governor’s Office, as well as any legislative committees which may be in session at this time.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we are continuing to work with the State Land Office in an effort to identify and obtain a suitable site for the ECP facility.  She stated that she feels that Commissioner Lyons of the State Land Office is committed to a land exchange with us.  The State Land Office has identified a property development firm from Oregon that is interested in some land that is held by the State Land Office.  This firm has indicated that if they can obtain land, they would set aside 3 – 4 acres and would build an ECP site on that land for NMSBVI.  The property development firm has identified a national known architect who has agreed to donate his time and expertise to design the new ECP.  Assistant Commissioner King of the State Land Office has indicated that this property development firm feels that they can make their money from the remaining acres of land.  At this time we do not know if the property development firm is looking at selling us the land and facility at cost, donate the land and facility to us, or lease everything to us.  She stated that she asked Assistant Commissioner King this question and he indicated that the property development firm has indicated that they would give NMSBVI the title to the land.  He feels that the property development firm is very committed to this project.  Superintendent Jennings stated that we will see how this option develops.  She stated that we do not want to count on the generosity of the property development firm and stop all other efforts.  It would be nice if this option came to fruition, but we must keep other options moving forward until we find out whether the property development firm gets the land they are after, and whether they are sincere about their offer.  We should know how this will work out within the next 30 – 40 days.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report – July 2005  

Veronica Hernandez presented the Personnel Report for July 2005.  She stated that she does not have anything to add to the report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch stated that the Personnel Report reflects that Outreach is short two itinerant teachers.  Veronica Hernandez explained that Outreach is currently short three positions created by one resignation and the addition of two positions for the upcoming year.  Kenalea Johnson pointed out that a resignation is reflected as a termination on the report, which appears to be an error.  Superintendent Jennings explained that we knew that that staff was not going to return to work this year, due to health reasons.  Because of that knowledge she was listed as a non-renewal instead of a resignation.  It was not a termination, but a non-renewal.  Kenalea Johnson reported that every effort is being made to fill the three vacant itinerant teacher positions.  This process is difficult due to a lack of applicants.
B. Monthly Investment Report – April & May 2005.
Retha Coburn stated that she would like to review the May 2005 report as it contains the most current information.  For the benefit of Christine Hall and Caroline Rounds, Retha Coburn provided an overview of our investments.  She stated that our current investments have a market value of $11,512,400.09.  The gains and losses for May 2005 were $227,521.15.  The annual gains and losses on investments for FY-05 were $621,725.04.  The interest earnings for May 2005 were $36,872.52, for an annual interest earnings of $352,123,41.  All allocations are within 1 – 2% of their target ranges.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns.  There were no questions or concerns.
C. FY-04 Operating Budget/Expense Report – May & June 2005.
Retha Coburn presented the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for May 2005. She stated that the June 2005 report is not available for this meeting as we are still working to close out the fiscal year.  She stated that she intended to submit a preliminary report, but felt that there were too many items that still need to be reviewed.  She stated that the June 2005 report will be presented to the Board on the September agenda.  

Retha Coburn reviewed the information contained in the May 2005 report.  She stated that as of May 2005 we have completed 92% of the fiscal year, and had an expenditure level of 86.83%.  All departments are well within budget.  Retha Coburn stated that this report reflects budget adjustments, and is therefore presented to the Board for approval.  President Baland asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding the presented report.  There were no questions or concerns.   
UPON A MOTION by President Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the FY-05 Operating Budget/Expense Report - May 2005 as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D. Balance Sheet, March, April & May 2005.

Retha Coburn stated that this agenda contains three separate balance sheet reports.  She stated that the reason that the balance sheets have been delayed is due to the State Investment Council reports being received late by the school, and not allowing sufficient time to get all of the postings to the general ledger, which is used to create the balance sheet.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:40 a.m. to 11:50 a.m., July 22, 2005
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:40 a.m., Friday, July 22, 2005, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating in the Executive Session will be all members of the Board of Regents, Superintendent Jennings, Veronica Hernandez, Retha Coburn, and Ms. Debbie Gray, Kriegel & Company.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Rounds – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.   
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:50 a.m.,  Friday, July 22, 2005 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Entrance Conference.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Rounds  – aye, David Baland – aye, Christine Hall – aye, James Miyagishima – aye.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the following new staff hires:
Dean Gallegos, Food Services Manager, salary $42,019

Dena Curran, Instructor, salary $41,209

Darlene Gallegos, Instructor, salary $45,049

Veronica Gilbreath, Licensed Practical Nurse, hourly wage $19.64

Sarai Cantu, Registered Nurse, hourly wage $23.14

Tom Cole, Vocational Instructor, salary $43,737.  If Mr. Cole is not made an offer by the school, the Board moves to make an offer to Robin Bagwell as Vocational Instructor, salary $35,780.
Marla Ritchey, ECP Instructor, salary $43,737

Shan Hendrix, ECP Instructor, salary $30,375

Seanna Benn, ECP Instructor, salary $42,436

Joella Davidson, ECP Registered Nurse, hourly wage $24.96

Julie Johnson, Residential Program Facilitator, salary $32,728

The Board moved to make the following salary correction:  

Kurt Fisk, Director of Student Services, corrected salary of $54,308

(carried unanimously)

IX.
Major Focus – Outreach.
Dr. Kenalea Johnson introduced Pat Stevenson and Ruthie Ford who provided a description of the services provided by the NMSBVI Instructional Resource Center (IRC)

Pat Stevenson, Braille Transcription Coordinator briefed the Board on the services provided by the IRC Braille Transcriptionists, which include:  Braille transcription of textbooks and state mandated tests, Braille a wide variety of materials for the main campus and ECP, Braille materials for organizations and business within our community.  The Braille Transcriptionists work very closely with the IRC Librarian, Ruthie Ford, to ensure that students within our programs, as well as statewide receive Braille textbooks that they need for their school studies.  If the IRC Library does not have the needed Braille book on their shelves, the Braille Transcriptionists will work diligently to ensure  that a Braille version is prepared and forwarded to the school quickly, so that the student does not fall behind in their studies.  Most publishers are providing a publishers disk which has greatly speeded up the transcription process, and allowed for increased accuracy.  Pat Stevenson reported that last school year they Brailled ten textbook and literary books for the main campus.  They also prepared a large number of large print books.  The IRC is also preparing twin vision books for the main campus library and Outreach Department.  
Ruthie Ford, IRC Materials Librarian briefed the Board on the services provided by the IRC Library, which include support for 743 students from around the State of New Mexico.  This support includes providing the materials and equipment that the teachers need to help the students reach their full potential.  This past school year was very busy.  Since January 1st the IRC has 517 difference titles requested.  Of those, the IRC has shipped 368 of the requests, and continues to work on the remaining ones.  She stated that when a request is received, the IRC Library checks to see if the book is on our shelves, if it can be obtained using quota funds, or if it is available for the requesting school to purchase with their own funds.  This information is then shared with the requesting school.  The IRC Library is working very hard on communication between the IRC Library and the schools, so that they are constantly aware of the status of their orders, or the resources that they can use to obtain requested materials.  The comfort level between the public schools and the IRC has greatly improved, which has resulted in an increase in the level of communication and improved support to the students statewide.
Dr. Johnson stated that she is very please with the dedication and professionalism of the staff that work at the IRC.  She stated that they are all constantly striving to improve the services that NMSBVI provides to the students of our programs, as well as the students in public schools throughout the state.  The teamwork level exhibited within the IRC is extraordinary.  She stated that the APH library and materials are very different from media production.  But even with these differences they manage to support each other, especially when unforeseen “down time” occurs.
The Board thanked Pat Stevenson and Ruthie Ford for their presentations on the services provided by the IRC. 
X. Policies & Procedures.

A. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 207, Summer Employment.
Superintendent Jennings presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 207, Summer Employment.  She stated that the primary purpose of this revision is to update the wages paid to temporary summer employees.  We also wanted to distinguish between our Professional Coordinators and the Technician Coordinators.  The Professional Coordinators are the employees that hold degrees and certification and should be paid at a rate higher than the less certified Technician Coordinators. She stated that we also added a Dorm Coordinator, which would be at the same rate as the Technician Coordinator.  Dorm Subs have been added under Support Staff.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 207, Summer Employment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items

A. Movement of Investments to Quasi-Endowment.
Superintendent Jennings introduced Ms. Debbie Gray, Kriegel & Co., our contract auditor, who will address quasi-endowments.  Retha Coburn stated that the Higher Education Department has asked that we move our investments that we have with the State Investment Council, out of our current fund and into what they call a quasi-endowment.  She stated that after extensive research into this matter, and meetings with staff from New Mexico State University, who has established a quasi-endowment, she understands that moving funds into a quasi-endowment is simply an accounting method that we would use to move our investments into a less current reporting, which would be a quasi-endowment.  She stated that, as she understands it, it would not impact the Board’s use of the funds.  She asked Ms. Debbie Gray to address quasi-endowments.
Ms. Gray stated that a quasi-endowment is basically a way of setting funds aside so that they are not part of the current budget cycle, and not considered for current expenditures.  It will also enhance the school’s position when trying to get additional funding from the State.  She stated that a portion of the quasi-endowment can be budgeted each year to be placed into the general fund.  President Baland stated that it would also make it easier to track the assets.  He stated that we do not really dip into the funds at the State Investment Council very much.  Retha Coburn stated that that justifies us moving the money from a current to a less current fund.  The interest income earned is not given to us in a monthly distribution.  We don’t receive anything on a regular monthly basis while it is being held by the State Investment Council.  She stated that she did some research on the difference between an endowment and a quasi-endowment.  An endowment is normally an external source that restricts access to those funds.  A quasi-endowment is internally controlled.  President Baland stated that it has been his understanding that an endowment is a sum of money that is maintained and generates interest, which can be utilized, but the corpus can never be touched.  A quasi-endowment basically does the same thing, but the school would not be restricted from touching the corpus.  He asked Ms. Gray if that is correct.  
Ms. Gray stated that that is correct.  She stated that through the budget cycle, the school would be able to budget any funds that the Board may anticipate, from the quasi-endowment corpus.  These funds can be moved from the quasi-endowment over to the budget’s general fund.  President Baland asked how much funding NMSBVI gets from the State General Fund each year.  Retha Coburn stated that we get approximately $160,000, annually, which is for building purposes only.  These funds are reverting funds.  What is not used by the school is returned to the state at the end of the fiscal year.  Retha Coburn stated that GO Bond funds are also reverting funds.  We do not get these funds in advance, but we are designated an amount, and we lose any that are not used.  If our expenditures are under budget at the end of a fiscal year we can move “excess” to the quasi-endowment, as long as they are not reverting funds.  Retha Coburn stated that if the Board chooses to make a motion regarding the establishment of a quasi-endowment fund, the Board needs to state that the Board has discretion over the quasi-endowment funds.  President Baland stated that he understands that the establishment of a quasi-endowment funds, and the subsequent transfer of money from the State Investment Council to the quasi-endowment, is simply a bookkeeping practice designed to separate the funds from the school’s budget.  Ms. Gray stated that that is correct.  Retha Coburn stated that when we receive grant funds, IDEA money, etc., they are placed into a restricted fund.  The quasi-endowment would also be a restricted fund.  Ms. Gray stated that it would be more of a designated fund than restricted.  President Baland asked which agency was recommending that we establishment a quasi-endowment.  Retha Coburn stated that this was a recommendation from the New Mexico Higher Education Department.  President Baland asked if any other entities have done this, for similar reasons.  Retha Coburn stated that she is not aware of the reasons, but there are other entities who have established quasi-endowments.  She stated that New Mexico State University, Eastern New Mexico University, and New Mexico Military Institute have established quasi-endowments.  President Baland stated that it is his opinion that moving the funds from the State Investment Council to a quasi-endowment appears to make much more sense than the way the funds have been managed.  It will also make it much easier to track the assets.  

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board, to better reflect the type of assets held, moved to create a Quasi-Endowment Fund.  Funds should be moved in the full amount of investments held at New Mexico State Investment Council as of July 1, 2005 from the current fund into the Quasi-Endowment Fund.  Funds may be withdrawn by the Superintendent and the Director of Business & Finance from the Quasi-Endowment Fund at the discretion of and with the approval of the Board of Regents for one-time unique needs or to supplement operational revenues.  (carried unanimously)

B. Air Transportation Services Contract.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a second-year contract to Gallup Flying Service in the amount of $60,501.00 ($903.00 per trip x 67 trips) to transport Gallup and surrounding area students to and from Gallup and Albuquerque; a recommendation to continue services with New Mexico Aviation Services Bureau in the approximate amount of $162,267.30 (approximately $2,421.90 per trip x 67 trips) to transport Farmington, Questa and surrounding areas students to and from NMSBVI; and a recommendation to continue services with New Mexico Aviation Services Bureau in the approximate amount of $8,694.00 (approximately $1,242.00 per trip x approximately 7 trips) to transport Board of Regents to and from Albuquerque and Alamogordo.
The Professional Services Contract with Gallup Flying Service expired on May 27, 2005.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statues Annotated, 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, this contract may be extended annually, upon the agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of professional services without a new Request for Proposal.  The current contract resulted from a Request for Proposal solicitation in June 2004.

No contract will be issued between NMASB and NMSBVI.  The school has received written notification from Mr. Profirio Perez, JR., Director of Transportation Services Division (GSD), stating that NMSBVI, as other eligible agencies, may schedule student flights as far in advance as wished.  He further stated that the schedule is subject to change depending on circumstances beyond ASB control, i.e. inclement weather, FAA, Homeland Security, and other rules, mechanical issues, program funding, etc.  
Present Baland stated that he understands that the per trip fees for Gallup Flying Service is increasing due to the increasing cost of fuel.  He asked if we will be able to negotiate the per trip fee if the cost of fuel decreases.  Retha Coburn stated that we can negotiate a decrease in fees if the cost of fuel decreases.  President Baland asked if the letter from Gallup Flying Services addresses that issue.  Retha Coburn stated that she cannot recall the exact wording in the letter.  President Baland stated that if we are going to pay more because of the cost of fuel cost, we should also be able to pay less if the costs go down.  He asked that we ensure that we have that option with Gallup Flying Services.  

President Baland stated that now that there are four people traveling from Albuquerque to Alamogordo, and returning to Albuquerque, for the purpose of attending Board meetings in Alamogordo, the cost difference between flying commercial and flying on the state plane should be much less.  John Williams stated that the cost would be very similar.  In addition, we now have the issue of inconsistent service by Westward Airways due to financial problems.

President Baland stated that if, in the future, any transportation cost decreases must be made, the Board will cease use of the state plane before any cuts are made to student transportation.  He also stated that we may need to look at holding meetings on another day of the week, other than Friday.  Because the majority of student transportation is on Friday, we must ensure that Regent use of the state plane does not interfere with student transportation.  New Mexico Aviation Services Bureau (NMASB) will be contacted to determine if they have any concerns with schedule conflicts due to the Regents meeting on Friday.

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve awarding a second-year contract to Gallup Flying Service in the amount of $60,501.00 ($903.00 per trip x 67 trips) to transport Gallup and surrounding area students to and from Gallup and Albuquerque. (carried unanimously)

C. Part-time Occupational Therapist Services Contract Award.
Retha Coburn presented a recommendation to award a contract to Lori Bieri Lange for Early Childhood Program part-time Occupational Therapy Services for the period August 8, 2005 – May 19, 2006, in the amount of $32,283.36 (gross receipts tax included).  On June 27, 2005, Request for Proposals (RFP) packets were distributed for part-time Occupational Therapy Services for the Early Childhood Program.  The RFP announcement was also advertised in the Alamogordo Daily News, the Albuquerque Journal, and the Las Cruces Sun News.  The close for receipt of proposals was Thursday, July 14, 2005 at 10:00 a.m.  On closing, two proposals were received.  Linda Lyle, Retha Coburn, Carolyn Vick, and Margie Macias conducted an internal evaluation of the submitted proposals on Thursday, July 14, 2005.  Evaluations were based: on experience in providing occupational therapy services to young children; experience in working with children with blindness/visual impairments; experience working with school staff utilizing a trans-disciplinary approach; and appraisal of proposal’s schedule of costs.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to award a contract to Lori Bieri Lange for Early Childhood Program part-time Occupational Therapy Services for the period August 8, 2005 – May 19, 2006, in the amount of $32,283.36 (gross receipts tax included).  (carried unanimously)
D. 2005-2006 Student/Family Handbook.

Superintendent Jennings presented the 2005-2006 Student/Family Handbook for Board approval prior to reproduction and distribution to students and parents. Superintendent Jennings stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  She stated that this document has been reviewed thoroughly and has been changed to reflect changes implemented since last school year.  There were no questions regarding the submitted document.   
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to accept the 2005-2006 Student/Family Handbook.  (carried unanimously)
E. Education Survey Action Plan.
Superintendent Jennings stated that she wanted to ensure that we keep the Board informed of survey results.  She stated that the Education Survey was sent out to 40 staff within the Education Department, including teachers, educational assistants, and Related Services staff.  32 of the 40 surveys were returned.  She stated that Kurt Fisk has taken a very close look at the survey results and has provided the Board with a breakdown of the issues, and has developed action plans to address the issues noted.  Superintendent Jennings stated that a lot of the issues raised in the survey will be addressed as part of her goals for the upcoming school year.  She stated that she is confident that Kurt Fisk, as the new Director of Student Services, will also work to resolve the issues raised.  Kurt Fisk provided the Board with a brief overview of his survey report and his associated action plans.  Kurt Fisk stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Alicia McAninch asked if a committee is being formed to review the results of this survey and the associated action plan, or will surveys and action plan work be reviewed by Kurt Fisk.  Kurt Fisk stated that it is his intention to oversee the action plan work, but will work with the Superintendent to identify staff who will be tasked with working on specific areas of the action plan.  Superintendent Jennings expressed her dedication to addressing all areas of concern expressed by staff through the survey process.  She stated that caution must be used during this process.  We want to make sure that we do not change processes based on one or two negative comments, but look at what is important to the majority.  We also must be careful that whatever changes are made are for the good of the school’s mission.  President Baland asked Kurt Fisk if he felt that the Education Survey was a proper medium for people to express how they feel, without the fear of retaliation.  He asked if Kurt Fisk feels that this is a healthy process.  Kurt Fisk stated that he feels that the Education Survey was an adequate tool because it allowed the education staff to express their opinions without the fear of retaliation.  A great deal of the surveys had blank comments, so not everyone seized the opportunity to provide feedback.  As far as the validity of the survey, he stated that he does not feel that it is a good tool because there could be better ways to obtain useable information.  We need to look at doing a survey that is more objectively oriented.  A lot of the surveys contained comments that had nothing to do with questions asked on the survey.  So the staff have information that they want to share, we just need to make sure that we are asking the right questions in an effort to draw out this information.  Kurt Fisk stated that one problem with the Education Survey is that it is hard to evaluate a supervisor.  Questions relating to the supervisors that were contained in this survey do not fit into the purpose of the survey.  He stated that a lot of comments contained under the Superintendent and Student Services Coordinator sections were personal in nature, and were not offered in a constructive manner.  Many of the comments were not supported by fact, but were answered through emotion or speculation.  As a faculty member, he stated that he knew his section of the program very well, but he had no idea what the Superintendent, or any other administrator did on a daily basis.  So for him, as a faculty member, to address the performance of the Superintendent, or any other administrator, in a constructive and knowledgeable manner, was impossible.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is concerned that when administrator evaluation type questions are contained in a survey, it is easy for staff to misinterpret the purpose of the survey.  For example, the Education Survey contained a number of questions regarding the Superintendent’s performance.  A number of staff were speculating that this survey was going to be used to “oust” the Superintendent.  This was somewhat humorous when you consider that the Superintendent was the one that wrote the questions, not the Board of Regents.  This is a lesson that will be valuable to us in the future, when designing surveys.  We must be careful that the staff do not misinterpret the purpose of the survey.  Misinterpretation results in skewed survey results.   President Baland asked Superintendent Jennings if she feels that the Education Survey was helpful.  Superintendent Jennings stated that overall the survey was helpful.  She stated that some of the personal comments made by staff were very harsh and hurtful; however a lot of valuable information was also obtained.  She stated that when she wrote her goals and objectives for this school year, she used a great deal of information that was obtained from the survey.  She stated that she is dedicated to improving staff morale, communication, and overall job satisfaction, while protecting and improving the services that we provide to students who are blind and visually impaired.  President Baland asked if there were any other questions or comments.  There were no other questions or comments.
F. Personnel Preparation Program.
Superintendent Jennings stated that this item was placed on the agenda so that the Board could have some discussion regarding the success and future of the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that we have finished two cohorts, since the Board approved the establishment of the Personnel Preparation Program.  With the TVI program, we have graduated 13, have lost 3 due to drop out, and have 21 currently enrolled.  With the O&M program, we have graduated 5, have lost 2 due to drop out, and have 11 currently enrolled.  She stated that we have not experienced the participation in the Personnel Preparation Program that we had hoped for.  She stated that the Board committed almost $1.4 million, to be spread over a 5 year period, to support the Personnel Preparation Program.  We are now in year 4 of the program.  We still have a portion of the $1.4 million left that can be used to fund the program through the end of the 5 year period.  She stated that we anticipate that we will have enough funds remaining, at the end of the 5 year period, to extend the Personnel Preparation Program for a 6th year.  She is recommending that the Board consider extending the Personnel Preparation Program for a 6th year.  This would allow the students who started the program this year, to finish the program.  If we end the Personnel Preparation Program at the conclusion of the 5 year period, we will have students who will not be able to complete either the TVI or O&M program.  She stated that she feels that we can extend the program to 6 years, and still stay within the $1.4 million that the Board committed to this project.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she would like to know what the Board wants to do with the program following the conclusion of the 6th year.  Do we continue funding the program past 6 years, at the same level of funding that we currently provide?  Do we commit to only paying the instructor salaries, and require the students to pay their tuition?  She stated that we are having a difficult time getting applicants for the program now, and that is with NMSBVI paying for everything.  She stated that she is concerned that when the students have to pay tuition, we will get very little participation.  She stated that she is presenting her thoughts to the Board so that we can have future discussion on this issue, and determine where the Board wants to see this program go, and how funding will be accomplished.  She stated that she would like to see NMSBVI decrease the level of funding that we provide, and more of the fiscal responsibility for the program shift to New Mexico State University, since it is a program that impacts public schools statewide.  She stated that TVI and O&M training will always be a requirement for NMSBVI staff.  If we do not have a program within our state, we will need to look at sending our staff outside of the state for training, or get them enrolled in an established distance ed program.  Kenalea Johnson stated that she would like to see us explore two things:  1) how much support will NMSU provide to this program; and 2) the possibility of approaching the Public Education Department to see if there is any way that they can support the Personnel Preparation Program, since the outcome benefits the public schools across the state.  If the Personnel Preparation Program dries up, it will negatively impact NMSBVI as well as the public schools.  Our staff need to have the certifications offered through the Personnel Preparation Program.  Caroline Rounds stated that we need to get the state to buy into the fact that blind children’s needs are different from those of special education.  It is surprising how many people do not understand the needs of student’s who are blind and visually impaired.  We need to education the Public Education Department, and our legislators, so that they understand the needs of the state’s blind students.  If they understand it, it will make it easier to get the licensure levels that we need in the state.  If we can get the licensure levels that are needed, then it will be easier to get the Public Education Department to support TVI and O&M training at the university level.  This is a matter of literacy.  Caroline Rounds stated that the California Braille Bill states that Braille instruction must be done by a certified teacher who is proficient in Grade 2 contracted Braille, and that any reinforcement of that instruction has to be done by assistants or paraprofessionals who are also proficient in Grade 2 contracted Braille.  New Mexico needs to have a Braille bill that states a similar commitment to Braille in the public schools.  Once that type of wording is in a state adopted bill, it becomes law.  California is having difficulty enforcing this law, because of the lack of TVIs.  But having it as law makes it much easier to obtain support for training from the state.  Discussion continued on the importance of getting the State of New Mexico to recognize the need for adequate Braille and O&M instruction within the public school system.  President Baland stated that he understands that the cost to benefit ratio of the Personnel Preparation Program is off balance.  The cost of the program is well established, but the benefit, to the public schools in the state, is minimal.  It is a great benefit to NMSBVI.  Given that, do we continue to subsidize the program?  Kenalea Johnson stated that the Personnel Preparation Program is fairly new.  It is very possible that participation in the program will pickup as it becomes more established.  President Baland asked if we have done any marketing of the program.  Perhaps we need to place a heavy emphasis on marketing the Personnel Preparation Program to the larger school districts in our state.  Alicia McAninch stated that she agrees with Kenalea Johnson.  We need to ascertain how supportive NMSU will be.  How much of this program are they willing to fiscally support?  Superintendent Jennings stated that with the low enrollment numbers that the Personnel Preparation Program has had, she does not feel that NMSU will be fiscally supportive.  Alicia McAninch stated that we need to increase our efforts to promote the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that she is committed to continuing the Personnel Preparation Program past the 5 – 6 year mark.  She stated that she feels that as the program becomes more established, we will see an increase in participation.  She stated that we need to do a better job communicating to the Public Education Department what this program means to student’s who are blind and visually impaired, throughout the State of New Mexico.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she feels that more focus needs to be placed on educating the local school districts.  She stated that we have already done extensive public relations in promotion of the Personnel Preparation Program, but will continue our efforts.  Linda Lyle stated that in the area of recruitment, we have spent a lot of energy recruiting at the district level, which has not been effective.  The people who need to hear the recruiting are not hearing it.  She stated that the most effective method for her has been to recruit at the IEP table.  She stated that she feels that revisiting recruiting is a good idea.  We need to rethink where we are recruiting and develop a plan that will increase the participation in the Personnel Preparation Program.  She stated that there are several places that need to be revisited.  It may be time to conduct a thorough evaluation of the Personnel Preparation Program.  We now have 4 years behind us.  Now is the time to identify our strengths and weaknesses in an effort to improve the quality of our program.  We may need to take a look at distance ed opportunities, with programs that are already established.  We need to determine if it may be more cost effective to utilize an established distance ed program.  It may be more cost effective to offer scholarships to students, instead of supporting an entire program ourselves.  We may find that that is not effective.  But these are areas that need to be looked at.  She stated that revisiting our Braille Bill legislation is probably also a good idea.  If we want to keep a Personnel Preparation Program going in this state, we need to increase our outcome.  President Baland asked Superintendent Jennings if she is looking for a decision on this matter today.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she is not looking for a decision today, but feels that we need to make a decision, soon, on whether we want to the Personnel Preparation Program to be self supporting, or do we want to continue funding the program far into the future.  She stated that she agrees with Linda Lyle in that we need to revisit the program and determine its effectiveness, and strengths and weaknesses, in an effort to build a stronger program.  She stated that we need to decide what we want to do as far as fiscal support.  Linda Lyle thanked the Board for the initiative that brought the Personnel Preparation Program into the state.  She stated that this has forced us to look at all of the issues relating to the education of students who are blind and visually impaired.  Caroline Rounds stated that having come from a state that is a little further along, she encourages everyone to continue in our efforts.  It is a hard fight.  It takes people willing to shake the entire system up.  We need to look at every aspect and every angle.  We need to start at the IEP table and take this issue all the way to the Governor’s Office.  
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.  
Discussion was conducted on whether we need to change the November 2005 meeting date from the 11th, since that is Veteran’s Day.  Following discussion, it was the consensus of the Board that the meeting is to remain November 11.  President Baland asked that the State Transportation office be contacted to determine if we will have schedule conflicts if we keep your Regent meetings on Friday.  If conflicts may occur, we will need to look at having our meetings on Thursday.  Superintendent Jennings stated that she will look into this matter.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Project Tasking.
There were no questions or comments.

D.
Supplementary Packet.
1. Student Trust Checklist – May & June 2005.

There were no questions or comments.



2.     General Fund Checklist – May & June 2005.


        There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 13:20 p.m., Friday, July 22, 2005
(Approved 9/8/05)




(Approved 9/8/05)
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